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TOWN OF LODI 

PLAN COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES 

OCTOBER 19, 2016 

 

 

1.  Present: Kris Krause, Tom Marx, James Bechen, Terry Martindale, Jack Pfister, and Town Attorney 

Lawrence Bechler. Absent: Robert Robbins. Also present: Tony Zeman, Jay Boyd, Kathleen Oyen, Roberta 

Arnold, Neil McIntyre. 

 

Krause – we tabled at the following matters at our meeting last week so that we could review several issues and 

have the town attorney present at this meeting. 

 

Atty. Bechler re: rezones: Based on what I’ve been hearing since your meeting last week, including conversations 

with Columbia County officials. In the past if you had 35+ acres of Ag land you could have 1 split for residential, 

with deed restrictions keeping the rest of the 35 acres in Ag. The County since has adopted a process it believes 

takes out the necessity of having a restrictive covenant (deed restriction) to keep land in Ag. Instead that formerly 

deed restricted land is now rezoned to A-4 Ag Overlay, telling the world this land is supposed to stay zoned Ag. 

What Kris quoted above shows that the town does not have to approve any rezone in an Ag area. The town’s 

comp plan describes several siting standards. One would be recording of an Ag nuisance covenant. The site is not 

conducive to #5. Soils that are rated national prime (classes 1, 2 or 3) should be avoided when developed, the 

property owner should look at other areas of their property to build a home or homes. Slopes, we should make 

sure we’re looking at slopes on CSM’s. Site for holding tank. Altogether these standards show that the town 

should be asking developers these questions. It’d be my advice to develop a checklist to go with the applications. 

The comp plan makes it clear that property owners do not have the right to develop their Ag land in any manner 

they choose, they must meet standards.  

 

Atty. Bechler – Variances: the town should be making sure there is a need for the variance, not just a wish for 

one. 

 

Tom ? re: rezones (to Atty. Bechler): We have different types of Ag areas. The very notion of Ag use is not 

inconsistent with limited residential development. 

 

Krause – I went back and looked at how many properties the Town has rezoned from Ag to RR-1 w/A-4 Overlay 

– there have been 5 since the Comp Plan was adopted in 2010 . There were 2 others (both in 2007) done before 

the Comp Plan had been finalized but with the future comp plan in mind. So I believe this shows that the Plan 

Commission has evaluated each parcel on its own merits and make a recommendation. 

 

2.  Certified Survey Map, Rezone & Variance: creating 3 lots (2.0 acres each) on a portion of 28.54-

acre Parcel 11022-418.01 located on CTH V in Section 16, owned by Tony Zeman: Tony – I’m looking to 

create 3 parcels @ 2-acres each from the 130 acres I purchased, and these 3 are in the poorest quality (sandy) soil 

on the property. Krause – there is a 33’ easement on the east side of lot 1 and an unimproved Ag access which 

will serve as a driveway to Lot 3. Atty. Bechler – (to Tony) have you applied for rezone at County? Tony – I 

believe it was done when I bought the property last December. Atty. Bechler – we have a letter dated July 2016 

where the County indicates that you have not applied for a rezone. Tony – Greg Knuteson (surveyor) was to take 

care of that. Atty. Bechler – we have a legal description for the 3 lots to be rezoned RR-1, but we don’t have a 

legal description for the balance of the property to be rezoned A-4 Overlay. The County states that in the County 

subdivision ordinance that states all lots must have their own frontage onto a public road, which lot 3 isn’t shown 

as having. Bechler – that’s what he’s asking for a variance from – correct? Krause – yes. At the last meeting we 
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discussed the 3 items that were needed (1) CSM showing driveways, (2) rezone applications, (3) waiver of access 

because Lot 3 didn’t have 66’ of land going to a public road. We also stated we needed either a picture or 

description of the land to be rezoned A-4 Overlay. We needed clarification of the processes for what Zeman is 

wanting to do between the Town vs. the County. On Oct. 7th I talked to John Bluemke of CCP&Z and said I 

needed his input on this, as it also pertains to the Sokol rezone (below). Bluemke stated that the County has been 

telling applicants for rezones to go before the town first, without the CSM or any other item (such as a variance) 

so as to get input from the town before the owner spends money on a CSM, etc… and application fees. Bechler – 

when I heard that is the County’s policy I was surprised. I’ve dealt with this in Dane County, and often when 

town’s conditionally approve CSM’s, rezones, variances the County doesn’t always approve it the way the town 

conditionally recommended approval of.  If we take Bluemke at his word, we can conditionally approve and see 

what the county does. But if the county doesn’t do what the town recommended, then we can refuse to approve 

rezones without a CSM and any other application being submitted at the same time. Bechen – as a former member 

of the County Board I can say that these go before the CCP&Z first and get a recommendation from them before 

it goes to the County Board, and the County Board goes with what CCP&Z has approved. Krause – the County 

states that they will be requiring the CSM and other applications before they give their final decision, so the town 

can go ahead with a “rough draft” of a CSM, etc… and the “county has our back”. Pfister – so as long as Bluemke 

is alive and working for CCP&Z we’re safe? Who’s our test case? Krause – I’ve told CCP&Z that when you send 

info of a rezone to the Town first we must have your report before we can begin working on it. Marx – so what 

you’re saying is that we need a much more detailed application on the town’s end. Krause – we need some way 

of knowing exactly when an application for a rezone has been submitted with the county. From what I can tell 

there has been no rezone application filed with the county for Zeman to-date. I will follow up with CCP&Z on 

this as a procedural issue.  

 

Krause – so we have the 3 Lot CSM from Zeman. Lot 3 has a 33’ easement from the owner of Lot 1; that has 

been the preferred approach by the County so that taking up more Ag land for accesses/driveways. We have 

evaluated variances to this in the past and granted them. Bechler has suggested a flag lot in case there’s ever an 

issue in the future. Bechler – showing the lot as having 66’ access to a public road doesn’t mean that 66’ access 

will ever be used for a driveway, just exists in case it’s needed. This should not be lightly ignored. Krause – 

Lochner is an example of where we approved a variance to the 66’ access for each lot. Prior to the Comp Plan 

most properties had 66’+ accesses for each. Marx – if we’re going to a consistent process where we have the town 

attorney present at meetings, this will increase the permit application fees the town will have to require. Thus I 

feel that public input by people other than the owners of the property affected be held until the Public Hearing. 

Pfister – we should and do encourage applicants to let their neighbors know what they’re planning. Marx – I feel 

that if applicants are going to be paying a higher fee because of having the town attorney present at meetings, 

then we need to limit the amount (and time) of public input allowed during the meeting. Bechler – the county 

ordinance still states that each lot must have 66’ accesses each, even if the preferred approach of the County has 

been approving variances to that. Krause – there is enough Zeman land to reconfigure the 3 lots so that each has 

their own 66’ access to the public road. Bechen – reconfiguring each for that will make each lot much narrower. 

Zeman – wouldn’t be able to go to the (direction) because there’s a waterway there we want to keep control off, 

we’d have to go back. Krause – you’d have to extend Lot 1 to keep it 2 acres, to 121’wide x 650’ long. Bechen – 

that’d affect Lot 3. Krause – Lot 3 would have to go back further. Marx – wouldn’t that also use up more farmland. 

Tony – at the end of Lot 3 is where the soil changes from sandy to better quality. Pfister – it’s not up to us to 

reconfigure what Zeman has applied for. There is enough land there to do what is right, and what we have before 

us is not the right thing.  

 

Krause – Zeman has attempted to put the 3 Lots in the least desirable soil portion of his 130 acre parcel. If he 

reconfigured the lots so each has 66’ access to a public road we wouldn’t need to approve a variance. But we do 
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have the Ag to RR-1 rezone and the CSM before us tonight, with a county review report, though not the Ag to A-

1 w/A-4 Overlay rezone. We have the opportunity to take action on the rezone with the condition that the CSM 

be configured a certain way.  

 

Marx motion to approve the rezone of 6 acres from Ag to RR-1 for 3 Lots, with the balance of acreage rezoned 

from Ag to Ag-1 w/A-4 Overlay; Discussion – Krause I don’t think we can act on just the rezone. 

 

Marx amend motion to approve the rezone of 6 acres for 3 lots of 2+ acres each from Ag to RR-1 with the 

remaining acreage rezoned from Ag to Ag-1 w/A-4 Overlay with the condition they submit a CSM for the Plan 

Commission and Town Board action within 60 days; a driveway agreement, access permit from Columbia County 

Highway, and legal description for the A-4 Overlay portion; Pfister 2nd the motion; MC 5-0. 

 

Variance to requirement for individual 66’ accesses to public road for each lot: Pfister – feel it’s needed and 

Zeman needs to prove why he wants a variance to that requirement. Bechen – I think allowing the variance makes 

the best use of the land, makes the most sense, and we’ve approved such variances in the past. Krause – there are 

several ways to reconfigure; my recommendation to Zeman is have Knuteson Surveying provide other options. 

Another alternative is for us to say make it only 2 lots instead of 3.  

 

Marx - rezone can still go on the October 25th Town Board agenda, I defer to Atty. Bechler. Bechler – that can be 

done. 

 

Bechen – does that fall within our review deadlines? Krause – the CSM was applied for August 3rd. Bechler – 

then if Zeman will in writing (written or email) grant the town an extension of 30-60 days to approve the CSM. 

Zeman – I will do that. 

 

3.  Rezone: from A-1 Agriculture to RR-1 Rural Residence a 4.0+/- acre section of 35.16-acre parcel 

11022-43.01, the remaining 31-acres to be restricted by an A-4 Agriculture Overlay, located off of 

Michael/Wildenberg Drive in Section 3, owned by Thomas Sokol (Jay Boyd – Agent): Marx – am I correct 

in assuming that the access to CTH V is only 60’. Krause – no it’s 66’. Note: there’s also an access easement off 

of Michael Drive for the use of both Wenger and Sokol, and access off of Elaine Drive. Krause – what we don’t 

know is that currently Sokol owns the entire parcel, but if the rezone of 4+ acres to RR-1 with access off of 

Michael drive is approved, would this entire parcel remain 1 owner.  

 

Krause – what has been applied for to-date and what is before us is the rezones only; what we’d prefer would 

have been the rezones, CSM and variance (as with Zeman above). The way we can approach this is to act on the 

rezone conditional upon a CSM being submitted. But this is a slightly different situation than Zeman because 

Sokol doesn’t own the access easement off of Michael. Boyd – couldn’t we make the area rezoned RR-1 go all 

the way over to Elaine drive and the remainder Ag-1 w/Ag Overlay, but still use the Michael Dr. as the actual 

access? Bechler - yes. Marx – I think there are questions that need to be answered before we can take action. 

Krause – we can discuss whether we want to take action on a rezone with the 66’ access easement off of Michael 

as shown in the county’s report. Bechen – Sokol needs to prove that he needs this variance to use the access 

easement off of Michael Drive, why couldn’t he put the rezone to RR-1 land be off of Elaine Drive? Boyd – 

because the land off of Elaine Drive is in a wetland area. Bechler – it looks like there’s also an access from this 

parcel out to CTH V, though only 60’ wide, not 66’. Marx – so one way or another they can make the 66’ access 

requirement possible without a variance, so we could get by without acting on the rezone. Krause – Boyd, go 

back to your client (Sokol) and discuss what we’ve discussed tonight. Boyd – so we don’t know if you’ll approve 

the rezone? Krause – tell them we’re reluctant as its configured now. Boyd – then we’ll go get it drawn up so that 

there’s a 66’ access out to Elaine. Bechler – that would not require clearing a single tree from the proposed 
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building site along that 66’ access out to Elaine. Krause – so you need the rezone and CSM to come back to us if 

you do that access out to Elaine, if you want to use it as configured currently you will need the rezone, CSM and 

variance to 66’ access requirement. 

 

Pfister/Marx motion to table; MC 5-0. 

 

4.  Rezone and Waiver of Access: 1.25 acres of 78.2-acre Parcel 11022-657 from A-1 Agriculture to RR-

1 Rural Residence for a new home, 33.75 acres will be restricted by an A-4 Agriculture Overlay District. 

The remaining 43.2 acres is associated with the preexisting residence which is not part of this rezone 

petition. Access to the new lot will be via easement for a shared driveway, located @ W11210 STH 60 in 

Section 33, owned by Kathleen C. Oyen: Krause – there’s an existing house and pole building on the property, 

and the 1.25 acres that they’re looking to rezone RR-1 is just a mowed area. We’re starting with just the rezone 

(no CSM submitted to-date), and since they’re using the current driveway for the new home also there will need 

to be a joint driveway agreement. Krause – our conservation subdivision ordinance sets a 1.5 minimum lot size 

for lots in areas that are not served by public sewer system, but it allows us to allow less than 1.5 acre lots for <10 

parcel subdivisions. Bechler – lacking any valid reason to allow <1.5 acre lot this 1.25 acre lot would be reason 

to deny. Goeske – To-date we have not been informed that Oyen has applied for a rezone at the County level. 

Kathleen – we did apply right after we applied August 22nd. 

 

Pfister/Martindale – motion to approve rezone contingent upon submittal of a CSM within 60 days, a variance to 

the 66’ access requirement, legal description of land to be rezoned, and joint driveway agreement; MC 5-0. 

 

Krause – Atty. Bechler strongly recommends a deed restriction also with the lands rezoned to A-1 w/A-4 Overlay, 

thus asking for a legal description. 

 

5.  Minutes of August 17, 2016 meeting: Marx/Pfister motion to approve; MC 5-0. 

 

6.  Next meeting date: Monday, November 14th (Zeman, Sokol, Strander, Epping x 2) 

 

7. Adjourn: Marx/Bechen motion to adjourn at 8:30 p.m.; MC 5-0. 

 

 

April D. Goeske 

Clerk-Treasurer 

 

 

 

 

 


